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THE PRESIDENT'S ELECTION MESSAGE 

Five years have gone by since the nation granted the Botswana Democratic Party 
another mandate to govern the country.

During these five years the nation has been tested in various ways.

Shortly after the formation of a new government the BDP's esteemed leader and 
its first President, Sir Seretse Khama, died.

His death was a blow to the nation, which had looked forward to another five 
years of progress under his inspiring leadership.

It was a demonstration of maturity that the nation withstood the shock of that 
tragic moment, and accepted the changed political circumstances with equanimity.

A swift and smooth transition to a new government took place, and Botswana once 
more proved to the world that it is a mature, calm and sober nation that can 
remain steadfast in a crisis, and a nation which greatly prizes peace, stability
and good government.

Barely two years passed when Botswana experienced yet another tragic loss when 
the Vice President Mr. Lenyeletse Seretse died.

The nation bore the loss of these two leaders with fortitude and determined that
the best tribute to their memory would be to continue the good work they had 
begun.

Difficult Years 

Not long after this tragedy the country was caught up in the grips of a drought 
which severely undermined the development of the agricultural sector and 
drastically reduced agricultural production.

The government was compelled to divert funds from development projects to famine
relief.

The crisis is not yet over.

The country is now in the third consecutive year of drought and will of 
necessity continue to divert development funds to the relief of those areas 
which have been badly affected. 

We were also caught up in a world recession which caused a severe set-back to 
our economy.

A sluggish international market has resulted in the decline of the prices of 
minerals.

Our foreign earnings took a deep plunge, and the resultant national recession 
brought our economy to its lowest level since independence in 1966.

It is a measure of the BDP's sound economic management that the crisis did not 
escalate into a national disaster.

The BDP's prudent management of the economy during earlier days of prosperity 
paid of.

Botswana found itself with sufficient foreign exchange to tide it over the 

Seite 1



BDP 1984
crisis period and to continue with a modest programme of development during the 
lean years.

Light Ahead 

The prices of most minerals remain depressed, and as I have already indicated 
the end of the drought is not yet in sight.

It is heartening to observe however, that although we are not yet out of the 
woods, there is a flickering light visible ahead.

A slight recovery occurred in the diamond market in 1983 and brought about a 
moderate increase in our foreign exchange earnings.
 
In spite of the setbacks that the country has encountered the past five years, 
the Botswana Democratic Party point to many examples of concrete achievements 
that e benefited Batswana.

For instance, we continued to social services and physical infrastructure in the
areas in an effort to improve the standard of living of our people and we have 
made both qualitative and quantitative improvements to education, health 
facilities and communications.

The Party has kept its promise, made in its 1979 Election Manifesto to find ways
to increase productive activities so that more Batswana would find ways of 
earning a living. 

The Future with the Botswana Democratic Party 

The Botswana Democratic Party has commendably demonstrated its capabilities and 
good leadership.

It has evolved sound policies for the development of the country.

Through its realistic financial management it has steered the country carefully 
and safely through repeated economic crises when many nations even those better 
endowed have succumbed.

This is a record to be proud of, and a glowing testimony for the Botswana 
Democratic Party as the only viable Party in Botswana.
 
Our promise for the next jive years is to continue to strive for economic 
prosperity, in order to provide a better standard of living for all the citizens
of Botswana.

Guided by our national principles of Democracy, Development, Self-Reliance and 
Unity, we shall continue to ensure that our democratic system retains its 
dynamism and vigour, and that our democratic institutions continue to be 
responsive to the varied needs of our people.
 
We shall continue to strive for rapid economic development and ensure that 
whatever gains are made in the economic sector, continue to benefit all the 
people of Botswana;

We shall ensure that Botswana uses all its resources wisely and gainfully, so 
that independence and nationhood will have a real meaning for every Motswana;

We shall strive to preserve our national unity, protect it against bigoted 
tribalism, cheap political "sloganeering", internal factional strifes; and
 
We shall strive to insulate it from external interference. 

VOTE FOR THE BOTSWANA DEMOCRATIC PARTY - ENSURE YOUR FUTURE 

Q.K.J. MASIRE PRESIDENT, BDP 

GABORONE, 
JULY, 1984 
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Chapter 1 

SAFEGUARDING OUR DEMOCRACY
 
In its first manifesto, published in 1965, the BDP promised, "to uphold the 
democratic system in government."

In the four consecutive elections that the Party was entrusted with government, 
it has kept its promise.

As a result of the strict observance of the provisions of the Constitution 
democracy has taken root in Botswana.

Fundamental human rights and freedoms are held sacrosanct and inviolate.

Botswana enjoys the distinction of having no political prisoners and no 
political refugees.

This is an attribute not enjoyed by many countries in the world today.

Elections held in Botswana are free and fair. Every Motswana is allowed to 
exercise has or her vote freely in an election atmosphere of peace and quiet.

Administration of Justice

Successive BDP governments have upheld the rule of law and ensured that everyone
has equal access to justice.

The Judiciary maintains its independence and retains its integrity.

The courts extend their services to the people and dispense justice without 
interference from neither the legislative not the executive arms of government.

The courts have extensively expanded their services and made efforts to provide 
an increasingly efficient system.

The High Court is making efforts to decentralize its activities, to take justice
to the people by hearing cases in the main areas of population concentration.

A branch of the High Court has been established in Francistown and a second one 
is being considered for central Botswana.

The Botswana Democratic Party government will continue to ensure that the 
judiciary maintains its integrity and its independence in order for it to 
provide an efficient service and to dispense justice without fear, favour, or 
political interference.
 
Non-Governmental Organisations

The Botswana Democratic Party has always impressed upon the people that 
democracy does not end with casting one's vote.

Democracy is sustained and nurtured by people's active participation in the 
institutions that aid development and by participation in the wide range of 
voluntary organisations and interest groups whose role is to aggregate the views
of their members and formulate objectives that each of these organisations or 
groups will pursue.

Such groups play an important role in guiding the government on the needs and 
wishes of the people, in guiding government policy in general, and in generating
discussion and debate on policies.
 
The Botswana Democratic Party took an active part in the establishment of some 
of these non-governmental organisations such as co-operatives, the Botswana 
Federation of Trade Unions, Farmers Association, the Rural Development Council 
and others.
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The Party will continue to give encouragement to the establishment of new, 
similar democratic organisations, and promote the continued existence of those 
which have already been established, so that democracy in this country may be 
the richer for their existence.

Trade Union Development 

Trade Unions in a democratic society form an essential channel through which the
views and aspirations of workers can be expressed both to their employers and to
government.

The BDP has always recognised the vital role an independent trade union movement
can play in economic and social development and has sought to consult trade 
unions on such national issues as salaries, wages, prices, employment and 
training.

Institutions such as the Minimum Wages Councils, the Labour Advisory Board and 
the National Employment, Manpower and Incomes Council (NEMIC) in which workers 
are represented through their unions, make a constructive and valuable 
contribution to Government policy in these areas of national endeavour.
 
The BDP government will continue this constructive consultation with the trade 
union movement and stress the need for the movement to be truly independent, 
free of control and influence from political parties or outside interest.

To that end it will endeavour to improve its capacity to implement relevant laws
and regulations. 

The Police play a vital role in guarding civil liberties.

The 1979 election manifesto pointed out the social welfare role played by the 
police in the rural areas.

The rapid economic development that has taken place has made it necessary that 
the police should play a wide variety of roles to ensure that law and order 
exist in the country.

It is imperative therefore that the force should be strengthened so that it can 
provide an adequate service to the public.

To this end training both general and specialist will be stepped up, the 
existing network of police communications will be improved, and advanced methods
of crime prevention and detection developed within the force.

Obstacles to recruitment such the housing shortage, will, within the limitation 
of the country's economic resources, continue to be tackled in an effort to have
them moved.

Defence 

The intensification of the liberation war in the then Rhodesia and its age into 
Botswana, and its spillage into Botswana, hastened the creation of the Botswana 
Defence 
Force in 1979, to defend the country against incursions by the forces of the 
Smith regime and against other threats from elsewhere in the region.

The national army has since acquitted itself creditably in protecting our 
borders.

The Defence Force is however still in its infancy and a at deal of 
infrastructural projects for its development have yet to be undertaken.

While there are prospects for more settled conditions in Southern Africa the 
situation continues to remain highly volatile.

There are uncertainties for the future.
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It is therefore imperative that the BDF must continue to be developed and 
strengthened, through continued, growth in numbers however modest, improvement 
in its administration and acquisition of different types of appropriate defence 
equipment.

Chapter2 

RAPID AND SUSTAINED DEVELOPMENT 

The Botswana Democratic Party's commitment to the rapid and sustained 
development of the economy remains strong.

Only a vigorous growing economy can increase the number of job opportunities and
provide opportunities for self-employment.
 
The recent economic recession has confirmed the nation's worst fears that a 
narrow based economy is highly vulnerable to adverse conditions.

The Botswana Democratic Party has never been happy about the country's 
dependence on diamond revenue alone.

It has always been the objective of the BDP to diversify the country's 
productive activities and thereby strengthen the country's economy.
 
Diversifying the Economy 

A strong and independent private sector has an important role to play in the 
development of the country.

It sustains the economy in difficult times when government revenues are reduced;
it needs relatively little financial support from the government for its growth 
and development; lastly and most important of all, it has a greater capacity 
than governmental projects to create employment for work seekers.

In the last five years the Botswana Democratic Party government undertook two 
major initiatives to encourage the diversification of the economy and the growth
of the private sector, with

- The Presidential Commission on Economic Opportunities; and

- The Financial Assistance Policy (F.A.P.) 

The Presidential Commission on Economic Opportunities 

The Commission was charged with the task of assessing "the effectiveness of 
existing policies in promoting the growth of employment opportunities for 
citizens".

It was also required to "...recommend such changes in policy, legislation, 
regulations, or administrative practices seem appropriate to (a) promote maximum
benefit from economic development for all Batswana and (b) ensure that investors
are contributing to the achievement of Botswana's planning objectives."
 
The acceptance of most of the recommendations by the Presidential Commission on 
Economic Opportunities in 1982 was indicative of a desire by the Party to 
develop an attractive socio-economic climate country.

Unfortunately, governmental, parastatal and banking institutions proved 
inadequate to allow this development and Batswana of taken advantage of 
available investment opportunities.

In the stances the BDP therefore intends: 
a) to review all governmental and parastatal organisations in order to effect 
such changes as will make them more responsive to the aspirations of the people,
 

b) to streamline the government decision making machinery in order to obviate 
unnecessary delays in the processing of applications.
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The Financial Assistance Policy (FAP)
 
This ingenious BDP initiative is yet another endeavour to speed up the 
diversification of the economy and to increase income generating activities.

The was introduced in 1982.

The reasoning behind its introduction was that there are probably many 
productive activities which would meet the objectives of diversification and 
employment creation, but which are too costly for private investors to 
establish.

A special fund was created to provide finance for the establishment of new 
ventures, or for expansions in the manufacturing, the small and medium scale 
mining and in the medium and large scale non-cattle agricultural sectors, 
provided that these activities meet the criteria mentioned above. 

FAP has generated a great deal of interest at all levels in the economy.

The National Development Bank (NDB) 

The NDB expanded its loans portfolio fourfold in two years, from P5.8 million in
June 1980 to P22.3 million in June 1982.

This is an indication of how successful this institution has been in making 
credit accessible to farmers and businessmen.

As the ALDEP loans scheme has been replaced by the cash / grant scheme the NDB 
will be able to consolidate its functions and devote greater efforts to its 
remaining areas of operation.

The NDB opened three rural branches recently in Tsabong, Mmathethe and Gantsi. 

The Botswana Development Corporation (BDC)

The BDC was set up to explore opportunities for, and engage in business ventures
on its own or in partnership with other investors.

It expanded its investment programmes extensively between 1979 and 1982, i.e. 
fivefold.

The BDC will shortly launch a new venture, the Sechaba Investment Trust, through
which it will make shares from a variety of its activities available to the 
public.

The BDC recently also made it possible for the public to buy shares from 
Sefalana, a wholesale company in which it has an interest.

In the not-too-distant future it will provide financial and other services to 
small businessmen.

Under the guidance of the BDP it will continue to expand its activities to cover
a wide area embracing agriculture, commerce and industry, finance, transport, 
etc.

Manpower 

Skilled manpower is a scarce resource in Botswana, and will continue to be so in
the foreseeable future.

This shortage is especially critical in the private sector where skills are most
needed in new and future development ventures.

The BDP will ensure an equitable distribution of this scarce resource, between 
government on the one hand and the private and parastatal sectors on the other. 

It will do everything possible to expand facilities for technical and higher 
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education at home and avail itself of opportunities for training offered in 
SADCC states and other countries. 

Rural Development 

The Botswana Democratic Party's commitment to rural development as an important 
aspect of the development of the country's economy remains unchanged.

Efforts in rural development were slowed down by the effects of the drought and 
the recession, however, a lot was achieved in increasing social services and 
infrastructure for the support of productive activities.

The BDP government made extensive investment of the rural areas.

Rural development will remain a major objective of the BDP in the next five 
years with continued emphasis on increasing productive activities and income 
generating opportunities to raise the standard of living of the people in the 
rural areas.

In this regard institutions, programmes and projects which support the 
establishment of productive activities will be given a high priority in the 
allocation of funds and skilled manpower. 

Social Justice 

Social Justice is one of the basic ingredients of the major policies of the 
Botswana Democratic Party.

The achievements of the BDP government in providing social and physical 
infrastructure in the face of it economic conditions have been pointed out.

These have no doubt been of considerable benefit to the population although in 
the final analysis every individual wants to have direct rather than shared 
economic and social benefits accruing to himself or herself.

Cognisant of this fact the BDP government has introduced such programmes as 
ALDEP, FAP, etc.

The Party's plans for development aim at equitable dispensation of services and 
resources throughout the country, and the raising of the standards of living of 
the individual and the community.

Water

Water is critical to rural development, indeed to the development of the economy
as a whole.

Scarcely can a development project be implemented without the most careful 
analysis of the available water resources.

In many areas in Botswana, water, rather than finance or skilled manpower, is 
the effective constraint.

The three years' drought that has hit Botswana brought the problem of inadequate
ater supply for development sharply into focus.

Botswana is a semi-arid area and consequently will always be susceptible to 
drought.

Periodic droughts are thus a natural phenomenon in our area.

Successive BDP government has accorded high priority to the development of water
resources.

The allocation of P22.4m (about 10% of the total budget) for 1984 / 1985 is 
witness to this priority.

This policy has yielded some fruit.
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All the 17 major villages have new been provided with water reticulation systems
and a large number of people in these villages are within 400 meters of a 
standpipe.

In the smaller villages the BDP government has been providing safe drinking 
water at the rate of 45 villages a year.

204 villages have now been provided with water while 150 remain.

It is the intention of the BDP that its next government provides water to all 
the villages as soon as practicable.

The realisation of this goal would make Botswana one of the few developing 
countries that would have provided safe drinking water to all its citizens ahead
of the United Nations decade for clean water target date.

Subject to the availability of funds the BDP is committed to the development, 
and subsequent implementation of a Water Development Master Plan which will 
involve the collection of data on potential water demand, nationwide, up to the 
year 2010.

At the same time it will identify potential water resources to match the demand 
for agriculture, industry and domestic use.

The 1965 Election Manifesto expressed the intention "to explore the 
possibilities of exploiting the waters of the Okavango Swamps and of any other 
surface water supplies for irrigation purposes".

The Water Plan will indicate when it will be feasible to tap the waters of the 
Okavango and the Chobe.

The BDP will use all natural, human and capital resources available to it to 
implement this Water Plan and give both urban and rural areas some degree of 
security with regard to water supply.

On the other hand the BDP government will not lose sight of the need to keep the
existing water schemes well maintained and in good running order.

Accordingly, it will undertake extensive rehabilitation work on the major 
village schemes to enable them to cope with the substantial population growth 
coupled with the new economic activities that now characterise life in these 
villages. 

The BDP is committed to the eventual establishment of a new generation of water 
supply schemes in all major villages.

The BDP will mount a water conservation publicity campaign at all levels and 
give greater attention to the training, and supervision of local authority 
maintenance units.

Energy 

The price of oil has been increasing at an alarming rate in the last decade and 
the high cost of energy was the one factor that undermined the development of 
the poorer countries during this period.

Over the past three years the BDP government has substantially reduced the 
amount of imported oil used in the generation of electricity in Botswana.

The BDP will continue to increase the use of indigenous energy resources by 
promoting the use of domestic and industrial coal, undertaking and encouraging 
exploration for oil and gas in Western Botswana and developing the use of 
renewable forms of energy such as the sun and the wind.

Fifty per cent of the energy used in Botswana is firewood and increasing demand 
is putting pressure on the environment.
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The DP will take steps to reduce this pressure and to increase energy available 
to the rural population by promoting the development and use of wood saving 
technologies such as stoves, substituting coal for wood where it is economical 
to do so and by encouraging the creation of artificial woodlots and 
afforestation.

Rural electrification is very expensive for the majority of the rural population
and it will only be promoted where it is economical to do so.

Within the SADCC framework the BDP government is pursuing the possibility of 
linking Kasane to the Zambian electricity grid and linking the Botswana grid to 
Zimbabwe.

Communications

The last BDP government made a considerable investment in communications.

This year alone P52 million or 22% of the development budget, was allocated to 
this sector, an indicator of the BDP's concern to continue providing 
infrastructure that is essential to economic development, especially in the 
rural areas.

Railway take-over in 1987

Since 1974 successive BDP governments have pursued the take-over of the railway.

Now finally Botswana and Zimbabwe have agreed that the transfer of management 
control to Botswana should take place in early 1987.

In preparation for this important event the BDP government purchased railway 
engines, wagons, tack and maintenance machines, and built goods offices.

Furthermore, some posts in the railway administration were localised.

So far 106 engine drivers, artisans and technicians are either undergoing final 
training or are working in Botswana and Zimbabwe.

To meet increased requirements for trained personnel a Railway Training Centre 
has been opened in Francistown.

It has already trained station masters, guards and hunters.

By the end of 1984 a total of 140 additional Batswana will have been trained in 
vital areas of railway management.

As a first step towards the railway take-over we have localised train operations
between Mahalapye and Mafikeng.

Air Transport 

The construction of the International Airport is at an advanced stage and the 
airport is scheduled for completion before the end of 1984.

The Airport will help Botswana to have a direct link with the outside world.

For a land-locked country situated in a politically unstable region the 
importance of this vital link cannot be over-emphasized.

The BDP welcomes and encourages the development of domestic air services in this
expansive and difficult country and recognises the need to up-grade, extend and 
increase airstrips throughout Botswana. 

Roads 

A major part of the funds allocated to communications over the past five years 
went towards the development and maintenance of the roads system, in recognition
of the importance of roads to the development of the rural economy.
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There are currently three rural road projects in the pipeline which are due for 
completion in late 1984 or early 1985.

These are the Mopipi-Rakops road, the Tsabong-Makopong road, the loop road in 
the North East District and the Molepolole-Letlhakane road which will all be 
black topped.

The BDP has plans for its next government to carry out 11 major road projects, 
which will include a 304 km bitumen road between Nata and Maun.

These projects should be completed between 1984 and 1988.

Additional to these projects a number of bridges which act as vital links 
between villages, will be upgraded.

Telecommunications 

The on-going telecommunications rehabilitation and development programme entails
the construction of a micro-wave link between Lobatse and Francistown.

The completion of this exercise will result in the automatic improvement of 
telecommunications in the urban areas along the line of this micro-wave link.

It is the BDP's desire that once that work is concluded undivided attention 
should be devoted to the improvement of telecommunications in the rural areas, 
commencing, of course, with major centres in these areas. 

Chapter 3

AGRICULTURE 

Agriculture is, and will remain the most important economic activity in the 
rural areas, as it has the capacity and potential to increase income earning 
opportunities for the people living there.

It also has a rile to play in the diversification of the economy and as far as 
the cattle sector is concerned in earning foreign exchange.

Thus the BDP will continue in regard it as a priority area and if elected will 
continue to give it preferential treatment in funding, and manpower allocation.

National Food Security

It is the aim of the BDP government to develop a national food strategy 
programme that will address the major concerns relating to food security in 
Botswana; i.e.

- Inadequate food crop production;

- Nutritional status of the population;

- Monitoring food supplies in order to be prepared for national emergencies such
as drought.

A major aim of the National Food strategy programme will be to reduce Botswana's
dependence on outside sources of food.

This will be accomplished by reducing drought risk to producers and increasing 
local production through irrigation schemes, horticulture development and 
encouraging diversification of production systems.

Work in nutrition will be intensified and education and demonstration work 
expanded.

Monitoring efforts will be intensified to ensure that all Botswana are receiving
adequate quantities of nourishing food.

Drought relief contingency planning will also be tied to the overall strategy 
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because drought is a lurking danger in Botswana that the country must 
continuously be prepared to combat.

Improving "Rainfed" Farming 

In the last manifesto the BDP described its intention to assist the small crop 
farmer through the Arable Lands Development Programme (ALDEP).

ALDEP suffered a severe setback as a result of the three year long drought; 
nevertheless the BDP still feels that it is the best vehicle for making inputs 
and services accessible to farmers.

The programme has been carefully monitored through the implementation years, the
advice and suggestions of farmers and other interested people regarding its 
improvement carefully considered; consequently modifications and improvements 
were made to it where necessary.

Recently the BDP government changed the scheme from loan / subsidy to cash / 
grant to make it more attractive to people who might have felt inhibited by the 
loan scheme.

The BDP will continue to support and strengthen the ALDEP programme with 
measures that will complement the established system.

The BDP also heeded calls to assist the farmers engaged in medium and large 
scale farming, who are now assisted through the FAP and the NDB loans schemes.

The activities of the BDC in arable agriculture are expected to give a 
considerable boost to food production.

Irrigated Farming and New Arable Areas
 
As described in the previous paragraph the BDP will continue to support 
'rainfed' farming as most of the arable farmers are compelled by circumstances 
to farm under 'rainfed' conditions.

But it is clear that this country will have difficulty in achieving 
self-sufficiency in basic grains and other crops, particularly during the 
drought periods, unless increased attention and investment is given to irrigated
farming. 

Such attention and investment has already commenced in the Tuli Block area, 
which over the next few years will become a substantial producer of irrigated 
grain crops and horticulture.

The Melapo Development Project, in the Okavango region is making progress in 
developing crop production in the 'melapo'. 

The BDP's main objective in the next five years in irrigated agriculture, will 
be to develop the eastern areas of the Okavango and the Chobe flood plain.

The construction of an all-weather road to Kazungula has made it possible to 
consider substantial production in the Chobe, which has suitable soils, water 
supplies and climate for the production of a wide range of crops.

The same circumstances apply to the Maun / Shorobe area of Ngamiland, which has 
considerable potential for irrigated crop production.

In addition areas such as Pandamatenga in the district have a high rainfall and 
some suitable soils.

11000 have already been demarcated and allocated in this area and intention is 
to make another 20000 hectares available in the next two years.

Horticulture

This is an area where self-sufficient in production can be achieved relatively 
quickly, it greater attention is paid to it.
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the BDP government will explore the irrigation potential of existing dams in 
connection with this activity.

To encourage production, horticulture estates have been set up in the South 
East, Kgatleng and Kweneng Districts, and two others are being planned for in 
the Central district and Francistown.

A national market will be established in Gaborone.

To this end the BDP government will consider the judicious introduction of 
import restrictions to protect this infant industry.

Improving Marketing and Storage Facilities

At independence there were no organised marketing channels or storage facilities
for agricultural produce in the country.

This lack contributed to the poor distribution of food and discourage surplus 
production and the diversification of arable agriculture.

to combat this problem the BDP government established the Botswana Agricultural 
Marketing Board (BAMB) in 1974, whose objectives were the guaranteeing of fair 
prices to both the producer and the consumer, ensuring the retention of domestic
produce in the country and providing facilities for the distribution of input to
farmers, BAMB has established marketing facilities in 26 locations in the 10 
years of its existence, through which it buys produce, provides food storage and
makes agricultural inputs available to the farmers.

BAMB announces realistic producer and consumer prices at the beginning of every 
harvest.

On the other valuable contribution it made to domestic consumption and food 
distribution was the development of the sorghum mill and the eventual 
establishment of a sorghum mining industry in the country.

The BDP's future plans for BAMB are the expansion of its services from the 
current 26 facilities to 66 depots, in response to the needs of the ALEP and 
with a view to reducing the distance between the farm and the market.

BAMB will also respond to the agricultural developments in the Shorobe area, the
Pandamatenga triangle and the Chobe enclave by establishing storage, marketing, 
and inputs distribution facilities in those areas.

Livestock Development 

The livestock sector, particularly the cattle industry is the most vigorous 
sector in agriculture, and it has the potential to raise incomes in the rural 
areas significantly.

In spite of the drought in recent years, the B.M.C.'s high through-put and 
increased sales made a significant contribution to the national income. 

The BDP's objective in the next five years is to continue to improve the 
national herd in order to maximise returns to producers, and the industry's 
contribution to the economy as a whole.

To achieve diversification in this sector, the BDP is committed to improving the
sheep and goat population.

To this end studies on cross breeding have been undertaken in the last five 
years and improved rams and breeding stock were sold to farmers at subsidised 
prices. 
Producer prices were recently increased to encourage farmers to sell their stock
to the BMC.

Further development in the small-stock division is to be achieved through the 
on-going Sheep and Goat Development Project.
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Expansion of the BMC 

The value of meat sales reached a record high of P118,6 million in 1983.

After meeting operating and capital costs payments to producers amounted to P63 
million.

The BMC's slaughter capacity and services were expanded by the opening of the 
Maun abattoir in February 1983.

A third abattoir to serve the northern areas is under active consideration for 
establishment in Francistown in the foreseeable future.

Furthermore the BDP government will encourage the establishment of a tannery for

the processing of the BMC hides to finished stage.

The processing of other by-products such as tallow, hooves etc., will be 
considered.

This investment coupled with others made in recent years will help expand the 
productive activities of the BMC to a significant degree. 

Tribal Grazing Land Programme (TGLP) 

The Tribal Grazing Land Programme is a long range solution of such pressing 
problems as overstocking and range degradation and its results cannot be 
immediate.

The implementation of this major land reform programme will continue to receive 
serious attention from the BDP government. 

The T.G.L.P. has given birth to another idea, of Communal First Development 
Areas.

the implementation of the T.G.L.P. brought into sharp focus a serious problem of
land degradation, low productivity and unemployment in certain rural areas.

In an effort to tackle these problems imaginatively the BDP conceived of a step 
by step approach whereby the most deserving areas in anyone district would be 
identified and treated as priority areas in the solution of these problems.

Communal First Development Areas have been identified in some districts and 
programmes to correct under-development in them designed with the cooperation of
the communities living in those areas.

The BDP will continue to promote projects under this plan.

Animal Health

Protection of the health of our national herd goes side by side with its 
development, consequently it is taken seriously by the BDP.

To control the Foot and Mouth disease more effectively the system of cordon 
fences erected to control cattle movement has been extended by 1450 kilometres.

The vaccine laboratory now has a capacity of over 20 million doses of vaccine.

This is more than self-sufficient for domestic needs and extra quantities are 
exported to other African countries.

The BDP government will build a veterinary diagnostic laboratory which when 
completed will greatly enhance the capacity to diagnose animal diseases.

Furthermore, it is proposed to expand the Botswana vaccine Institute's 
production capacity by the introduction of other vaccines like rinderpest, 
capies, etc., in order to achieve greater diversification of the plant's use.
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Pigs, Poultry and Fisheries

The development of the poultry, pork and fisheries industries has been 
encouraging in recent years.

Recently a Poultry Agricultural Management Association was formed to promote 
greater and more efficient poultry industry.

Due to a number of specific developments Botswana is now self-sufficient in 
poultry meat and eggs as well as in pig meat.

In some areas where fish is abundant fisheries cooperatives have been 
established.

Efforts have been made to stock the large dams in the eastern parts of the 
country with fish and to encourage the local population to use fish as a source 
of protein.

The BDP proposes to continue efforts to improve all these sectors.
 
Forestry 

One of the major pre-occupations of the BDP government has been the protection 
of this country's fragile ecology.

During droughts this task has not been easy when rangelands have been degraded 
to almost desert conditions.

Through Rural Afforestation projects efforts have been made to control the 
spread of this desertification problem. 

The BDP government will continue to uphold existing policies of protecting and 
perpetuating the remaining indigenous forests and woodland, the creation of 
village woodlots for wood energy and the propagation of plantations and 
nurseries.

The commercial exploitation of timber will be encouraged. 

A More Responsive Cooperative Movement 

The Cooperative Movement is regarded by the BDP as one of the important 
instruments for the economic, social and cultural development of the people. 

Considerable progress and success have been recorded in the development of 
cooperatives in the country which have made a significant contribution to the 
growth of the economy and brought vital services nearer to the people.

Cooperatives might in future play an important role in increasing employment 
opportunities for Botswana. The BDP's aim for the future is to build a strong, 
viable, diversified, self-reliant movement which will serve the needs of the 
people more adequately.

The future trend will be to consolidate the existing primary societies and place
more emphasis on the diversification of services to the urban and rural 
populations.

The development of production cooperatives is being actively looked into, and in
this regard dairy cooperatives have been set up in Gaborone and Mmadinare, a 
silver-smithing cooperative industry set in Gaborone and a weaving industry, in 
Odi.

The marketing societies will increase their sales to the BMC and will introduce 
a new service to members, i.e. a cash advance scheme against cattle sold to ease
producers' cash flow problems. 

Chapter 4 
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USING OUR MINERAL RESOURCES WISELY 

Minerals are the most important national resource and an important source of 
wealth.

The development of mines dominated the economy last decade, with the 
establishment of diamond mining being S the most exciting economic development 
in the history of Botswana.

The mineral sector makes the largest contribution to export earnings and to 
direct government revenues.

It provides a large number of jobs and it is responsible, both directly and 
indirectly for a large he wealth created in this country.
 
The BDP will continue to use revenues derived from the mining try to promote 
development in other sectors, especially the rural.

The Party will continue to aim at obtaining maximum benefit for the nation from 
the country's non-renewable mineral resources and endeavour at all times to 
negotiate the best terms for Botswana.
 
Diamond Development 

The BDP government has vigorously worked for the expansion of the diamond 
industry.

As a result of this effort Botswana now has three producing diamond mines with a
total out-put of over 11 million carats a year.

This makes Botswana one of the leading diamond producers in world.

Prospecting for precious stones continues and it is possible could lead to more 
discoveries.

Exploration for other Minerals 

As has been said earlier, the BDP is fully conscious of the dangers of 
over-dependence on one mineral commodity.

Accordingly the BDP government intends to continue with the present policy of 
diversification within the mineral sector, and step up exploration for, and 
development of, mineral commodities.

Working with partners in the sub-region, and other friends in the region we 
shall explore the availability of tele-detection facilities, which may be used 
to help assess the country's mineral wealth, to facilitate proper planning.

Thus development will not be haphazard. 

Exploitation of Mineral Deposits 

The exploitation of the vast coal resources of Botswana will be a reality when 
the Kgaswe project, in the Central District comes into production in the late 
1980s. 

Plans to produce Soda Ash at Sua are already at an advanced stage.

The development of this extensive resource will boost the country's mining 
efforts. 

Copper and Nickel 

As regards copper and nickel mining the BDP government has kept the BCL project 
alive at the worst of times when world wide, copper mines were either closing 
down or being forced to reduce both production and work-force.

The BDP is committed to seeing the project through the rest of this dark period.
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The BDP government will concentrate not only on the mine's survival but will 
continue to strive for the development of a healthy Selebi-Phikwe town with a 
diversity of activities. 

Encouraging Small Scale Mining 

Not only is the BDP concerned with large scale' mining, but it will also 
encourage small scale mining where there are known small mineral deposits.

Small companies can apply for FAP assistance in the exploitation of manganese, 
talc, burnt lime, tantalum, brick clay and other minerals. 

Chapter5 

INDUSTRY 

1979 the manufacturing sector was one of the weakest sectors in Botswana's 
economy.

Aggressive pursuit of foreign investment, the creation of a healthy political 
and economic climate conducive investment, the building of infrastructure and 
the introduction of a variety of incentives designed to encourage investment in 
the not so popular areas by the Botswana Democratic Party government, reversed 
situation.

A modest growth is now discernible.

During the period 83 there was a 30 percent increase in licensed industrial 
units.

There has been a steady out-put in the non-cattle manufacturing enterprise which
now contribute 60% of total manufacturing output.

In spite of this growth the manufacturing sector still occupies a relatively 
small on of the over-all economy.

The BDP government will continue to encourage expansion, and the following are 
some of the measures to be adopted:

- Efforts at promoting local industries will be stepped up and in this regard 
government agencies and parastatals will be encouraged to give preference to 
local industries and suppliers in the acquisition and purchase of goods and 
services.

- Schemes such as the FAP will be further developed so that they can achieve the
objectives for which they were established much more efficaciously. 

- Industrial and business promotion services and information services will be 
improved for both foreign and local investors. 

- A coherent programme of industrial linkages will be developed facilitate the 
rational development of the industrial sector.

Examples are the manufacture of overalls for the BMC and the mining sector, the 
manufacture of soap from tallow, and pharmaceuticals and, or fertilizers from 
soda ash, etc.

Favourable Climate for Investment

As a young developing country Botswana will need foreign capital and expertise 
for a long time to come to place its economy in a sound footing.

The BDP will therefore continue its efforts to attract investment into Botswana,
and ensure that the favourable economic climate obtaining at the present time is
sustained.
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Training and Extension 

Greater emphasis will be placed on providing business training to small 
businessmen especially in the rural areas.

The BEDU is being restructured to emphasize the provision of extension services 
to the rural areas.

The various extension services will be co-ordinated at the national level to 
ensure that no gaps exist in the service network and to eliminate possible 
duplications.

Citizen Ownership and Management 

As the manufacturing sector grows and diversification in industry occurs, 
Batswana should correspondingly increase their experience and skills in order 
for them to become managers, partners or owners in EDUCATION business ventures. 

Certain categories of business activity will be reserved for citizens, and in 
other cases joint ventures will be a necessary pre-condition for the granting of
government assistance or sub-sidized loans.

To realize this objective the BDP will seek ways to assist citizens where 
possible to acquire shares in joint ventures.
 
Looking After the Consumer

The BDP government will continue to concern itself with the interests of the 
people in general and ensure that the bare necessities of life are available to 
people at fair prices.

Price control measures will be reviewed overhauled and strengthened and efforts 
made to apply them judiciously to ensure that the mark-up on basic necessities 
is not excessive.

The BDP government will continue to encourage the growth of consumer 
cooperatives in order to bring a vital service to the people who need it most.

Wildlife and Tourism 

The Botswana Democratic Party in all its previous manifestos stressed the 
importance of wildlife to the country's economy.

In order to enhance and maximise the value of wildlife a viable and profitable 
tourist industry will be developed.

It is realised that this means sound land use management policies and the 
avoidance of conflict between wildlife and other forms of land use.

Future land use plans will continue to take cognisance of this fact whilst 
ensuring that the rights of those communities which use game for subsistence 
continue to be protected.

Chapter 6

EDUCATION

All parents are concerned that their children should have a sound education that
 will develop them as individuals and equip them to lead useful, purposeful and 
productive lives.

The Botswana Democratic Party is conscious of this, and is also acutely aware of
the urgent need for skilled and trained manpower in the country's developmental 
programmes and the critical role played by education in this region.

A considerable amount of effort and resources have therefore gone into the 
development of education since 1966 and the results by any standard are not 
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meagre.

A great deal more remains to be done, however.

Primary Education

The past five years seen both qualitative and quantitative improvement in 
primary education.

As promised in the 1979 manifesto, school fees were abolished in 1980.

As a result there has been a dramatic upsurge in enrolment in some parts of the 
country.

Total primary school enrolment now stands around 200000 as against 72000 at 
Independence (an increase of 178%).

At the same time there was a rapid increase in the number of primary school 
classrooms.

These increased from 1100 to 4500 (309%).

To improve the quality of primary education the National Commission on Education
had recommended that the primary school curriculum be reviewed to make it more 
practical and relevant to conditions in Botswana.

This concern was also expressed by parents and teachers at different forums.

The BDP government is already working on measures to improve the curriculum as 
recommended and to extend its scope to include such subjects as art, culture and
music.

The school inspectorate has been strengthened and the system of automatic 
promotion modified.
 
Universal Junior Secondary Education 

The ultimate objective is to achieve a nine-year universal education by 1992.

The number of secondary school increased from 9 in 1966 to 58 in 1984 and the 
school population during the same period increased from 1531 to 27252.

The aim of the BDP government is not only to increase intake into secondary 
schools, but also to strengthen the curriculum significantly so that secondary 
education can provide children with useful skills.

Teacher Training 

Teacher training has expanded considerably and the output of the three existing 
primary teacher training colleges (TTCs) has increased to well over 500.

Teacher education will be expanded with the opening of a fourth primary teacher 
training college at Tlokweng and a secondary teacher training college in 
Molepolole in 1985.

Technical Education 

Technical education is vital to the development of the country and the BDP 
government will marshall its efforts to put it on a sound footing.

Notable achievements have been made in technical education.

The Botswana Polytechnic and the Automotive Trades Training School were 
established.

The demands for technically equipped manpower however still far exceed supply, 
and the BDP government therefore intends to expand both the Botswana Polytechnic
and the ATTS to allow for an increased intake.

Seite 18



BDP 1984

Short evening courses will be offered and instructors trained.

Vocational training centres will be built in different parts of the country and 
the brigades which have done so much for the development of the country will be 
strengthened, expanded and redirected.

Curricula and syllabuses for these institutions will be so structured as to 
allow for progression to a higher level.

Non-Formal Education

A non-formal education department has been created.

It is responsible for literacy classes and correspondence courses.

In the five short years of its existence it has registered 82000 literacy 
participants and 8000 private students for the Junior and Cambridge 
certificates.

The BDP government will expand and strengthen the department to cope with the 
ever-growing demand for its services.

The University of Botswana

The University College of Botswana has become the University of Botswana.

Under the BDP government the University of Botswana will play a greater and more
important role in providing vital manpower to the public, private, and 
parastatal sectors.

In addition to its role in providing manpower it will also offer professional 
programmes at a higher level.

It is an abiding intention of the BDP to ensure that the University 
progressively offers courses which Batswana presently have to study abroad.

It will also expand its Adult Education Unit in line with the needs of the 
public and admit the B.A.C. which will offer degree courses, as one of its 
constituent colleges.

Tirelo Sechaba

This scheme, which was started as a pilot project of 28 participants in only 14 
villages in Ngmailand in June 1980, has now graduated a total of 831 senior 
secondary school leavers through coverage of 201 remote rural villages in 12 
operational areas.

The favourable reaction from local communities in which Tirelo Sechaba 
participants have served and are serving is proof that the main objectives of 
the scheme are being met.

This is confirmed by the annual evaluation.

In fact the demand by the districts for the assignment of more and more Tirelo 
Sechaba participants is greater than can be met at present because of manpower, 
financial and transportation constraints.

The scheme will be continued by the BDP government.

Improvements and refinements in the selection of participants and administration
of the scheme will be effected.
 
Chapter 7 

BETTER HEALTH FOR ALL 

Much was achieved in the field of health, especially in the rural areas, in the 
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past five years, in terms of both quality and quantity.

For the level of Botswana's development this country's health programme is 
considered by many to be one of the most relevant to the society.

The ratio of doctors to the population in Botswana is one of the highest in 
Africa, 1-7000.

Botswana now has a total of 140 doctors in government and the government 
assisted health sector.

This is double the 1978 figure.

There are 7 health centres throughout the country, 246 clinics and 227 health 
posts with permanent structures.

In addition there are about 400 mobile stops and health posts without buildings.

All these provide basic health care.

A great deal more will be done in an effort to provide better health for all. 

Emphasis on Primary Health Care 

The BDP's objective in health care is to ensure that all Batswana have 
reasonable access to health services, regardless of their socio-economic status,
and at little cost to themselves.

The basic strategy is to safeguard the health of the people, to emphasize 
prevention of disease rather than its cure, and to promote good health habits. 

The BDP government will continue to give emphasis to Primary Health as it offers
the best way of ensuring good health to the majority of the people.

BDP government will continue to tackle the major health problems through a 
combination of promotive, preventative, curative and rehabilitative services.

The people will be encouraged to take part in primary health efforts through 
health committees established at the unity level, drawn from the community 
itself and extension workers serving the community.
 
Keep Botswana Clean 

BDP is committed to the protection of the environment from pollution and other 
destructive elements.

This is evident in the country's Fauna Conservation, Mines and Minerals' Acts 
and other legislation which not only facilitates the judicious exploitation of 
the country's resources, but also seeks to protect the environment.

The BDP is also concerned about the untidiness of the country's towns, villages 
and highways as well as the countryside generally.

Consequently through the health committees referred to above it has mounted a 
"Keep Botswana Clean" campaign.

This campaign is gaining momentum and it is the BDP's intention to sustain it.

To this end the first Saturday after the 5th of June each year has been set 
aside as "Keep Botswana Clean" day.

More Hospitals and Health Clinics 

The BDP government will continue to build hospitals, health clinics and other 
such health infrastructure to strengthen health services.

This programme includes the construction of the new Francistown hospital which 
will begin soon.
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Adequate staffing and equipping of facilities to make them more efficient will 
be accorded high priority.

Providing Skilled Personnel 

As in the other sectors of government, the health sector is acutely short of 
professional personnel and other skilled workers.

Much has been to expand the training of manpower in the sector, but certain 
categories of personnel, such as physicians, surgeons, post graduates in health 
education, and many others will continue to be trained abroad as there are no 
facilities in Botswana at the present time.
 
Chapter 8 

BOTSWANA AND THE WORLD 

The Foreign Policy of the Botswana Democratic Party Government has undergone no 
radical change since independence.

It will continue to be the same.

Central in the country's Foreign Policy and manifest in its relations with other
states are the interests of Botswana which embrace the preservation of the 
democratic form of government; its institutions and values, its sovereignty and 
territorial integrity; brooking no interference in its internal affairs; its 
respect for fundamental human rights and freedoms; its support for the 
self-determination and independence of peoples; its non-racialism; its 
non-alignment; the non-use of its territory as a launching pad for attacks 
against neighbouring states; the non-use of force in the settlement of disputes 
and the development and security of its foreign markets.
 
Botswana is aware of its limited capacity to influence regional and world 
events. 
This however, does not provide strong enough reason for it not to make its 
contribution where it can.

In making this contribution there has had to be a clear enunciation of the 
principles pursued and consistency in their application.

In his address to the First Meeting of the Fifth Session of the Fourth 
Parliament on the 7th November, 1983, His Excellency the President Dr. Q.K.J. 
Masire said," - Our world is beset by many problems some of which are not of our
own making, but all of which deserve our concerted effort to solve.

No nation can afford to sit back and leave the solution to a few enthusiasts or 
champions.

I therefore once again, wish to re-affirm our commitment to peace and 
development in Southern Africa and elsewhere in the world.

In order to make this world a better place to live in, this commitment must be 
shared by all mankind."
 
Botswana has established diplomatic relations with many countries.

Subject to the availability of resources, human and material these relations 
will be strengthened to make them more meaningful.

It is intended to establish more residential missions in the life of the Fifth 
Parliament.

Southern Africa 

The independence of Namibia continues to elude the international unity.
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The Botswana Democratic Party is committed to the implementation of Security 
Council Resolution 435 (1978) without modification.

The Party will continue to reject the linkage of the independence of that 
territory with the withdrawal of Cuban forces from Angola.

The Botswana Democratic Party government will continue to uphold as policy of 
peaceful co-existence with its neighbours.

It remains its intention to continue to pursue its longstanding policy of 
regarding the non-use of its territory as a launching pad for attacks against 
neighbouring countries and to continue to cooperate with them on matters of 
mutual security.

The BDP government will continue to call upon the South African Government to 
dismantle apartheid and to engage in meaningful and constructive dialogue with 
the leaders of the black nationalist groups in that country to ensure peace in 
South Africa and in the region.
 
International Organisations 

Under the Botswana Democratic Party government Botswana will its membership of 
such international organisations as enhance its international interests.

In particular it will continue to cooperate with and actively participate in the
activities of, the Frontline States, the Organisation of African Unity, the 
Commonwealth, the Non-aligned Movement and the United Nations Organisations.

Botswana will continue to play its role in strengthening relations between the 
African, Caribbean and Pacific groups of States on the one hand and the European
Economic Community, on the other.
 
Refugees

In keeping with its tradition and in compliance with its laws such as the 
Refugee Recognition Act and the Immigration Act and in fulfilment of its 
international obligations as signatory to the 1951 Geneva Convention on Refugees
the BDP government will continue to provide asylum and assistance to genuine 
refugees.

Refugees who violate the conditions of their stay will forfeit their refugee 
status.

Southern African Development Co-ordination Conference (SADCC) 

The greatest area of our region's dependence on South Africa has been transport 
and communications.

Now, barely 4 years after the formation of SADCC some US $775 million has been 
secured and another US $609 million is under negotiation for work on alternative
transport and communications routes.

Indeed, it is through SADCC that, in the future, the BDP government aims to 
build a direct rail link to Namibia and the Atlantic ocean.

Projects of this kind reduce our dependence on South Africa, strengthen our 
economic relations with Botswana's SADCC partners and, above all, improve the 
SADCC countries' economies.

Botswana's future as a nation is already being shaped and moulded within the 
context of voluntary cooperation with its neighbours and friends.

Work will, for instance, soon begin on the initial stages of new electricity 
links which will integrate the country's grid with those of Zambia and Zimbabwe.

Through these links we will able to benefit from electricity produced on the 
Zambezi by Zambia and Zimbabwe and, in the longer term no doubt, by Mozambique.
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Botswana is rich in coal and success in the export and utilisation of this 
non-renewable resource will surely benefit greatly from SADCC cooperation in the
energy sector.

Such important changes in the economic structure take a long time to implement 
and even longer before the full benefits are felt.

The BDP is, however, confident enough about the benefits to engage in such 
long-term planning with our neighbours.

Botswana is irrevocably committed to the SADCC principles enunciated in the 
Lusaka Declaration and to the struggle for economic political liberation in 
Southern Africa.

The reduction of dependence, and particularly dependence on South Africa, is a 
basic objective of SADCC cooperation.

This will remain a priority until such time majority-rule becomes a reality for 
Southern Africa as a whole.

Even when South Africa itself had been democratised it will remain important 
gradually to correct the lack of balance among the national economies of the 
region.
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